
Town of Meridian Hills
Minutes of Town Council Meeting
September 27th, 2010
 
President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President
Terry O’Brien, Councilor

Walter Freihofer, Councilor



Officer Rick Batza for Mike Russo, Town Marshall
Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk - Treasurer
Following the Pledge of Allegiance,  
Police Report
Officer Rick Batza submitted the Monthly Police Report for Town Marshall Mike Russo, who was traveling and unable to attend. He reported an increase in thefts in the Meridian – Kessler neighborhood.  He expressed concern over this activity.  
Officer Batza discussed the Open Burning Ban imposed by the city for all of Marion County.  He discouraged use of fire pits, fire places, and any outdoor fires that could easily spark a larger fire. 
At the request of residents on Fairway Drive, the police increased monitoring of speed limit enforcement.  He reported that is seems to be having some effect.  Board discussion followed to see what other options the Town could consider to restrict speed.  Further discussion occurred later in the meeting in the Town Engineers report.
Officer Batza reported some complaints from residents of cars parking on North Illinois by St. Luke Catholic Church during sporting events.
President Rush brought up the topic of snow removal.  He mentioned that several towns do not plow before snow accumulation reaches 3-4 inches.   Discussion followed.     Safety was the main topic of  concern and board members reiterated the importance of hills and intersections within the town getting priority and prompt attention.  Clerk –Treasurer Taylor agreed to discuss with the contractor before the 2010-2011 contract is signed.
Council unanimously approved $150 for Halloween Candy to be distributed by the Police department on Halloween night.
Town Attorney
President Rush reported for Town Attorney Sue Beesley that there was nothing to report.  He mentioned that this was the first meeting where the Town Attorney was not in attendance.   President Rush had discussed with Attorney Beesley an effort to save the Town money and engage the Attorney when needed rather than asking the Attorney to be in attendance for all Council Meetings.   President Rush said the Council would try this out and see if it works for both parties. 
President Rush did state that there was no signature from the Fivel settlement.     
Approval of Minutes
The Council approved the minutes of the July 12th, 2010 Town Council Meeting as amended. 
Report of Town Engineer
Town Engineer Jay Vorisek, Crossroads Engineering, P.C., submitted a written report to the council.  Engineer Vorisek reported that the 75th Street Paving Project had been competed.  The pre final inspection has submitted and INDOT should reimburse the Town for the $11.000 inspection fees.
Engineer Vorisek reported to small change orders for curb and casting repair.  With Construction complete the Council asked when the construction signs would be removed.
Council requested a quote for edge striping on 75th Street from Spring Mill Rd to College Ave.  President Rush was to contact our insurance carrier to confirm that the striping would not increase Town’s liability.   No further action was taken.
Engineer Vorisek reported on the New Street Sign status and that further work was required to fix some signs and to remove old signs.    He also reported that previously approved street repair on Morningside Drive and Nottingham was completed for $983.  well below the approved not to exceed limit of $1500.
Councilor Freihofer commented that he had received a call requesting road repair at the end of the road on Illinois Street as you drive north on Illinois from 80th Street.   Additional questions came up about Gregg Road.    Engineer Vorisek would report on the Town’s responsibility or whether these were private roads done by developers.   
The Council inquired about the status of the On-Call Pot Hole repair that the Town had in place last season.  Engineer Vorisek agreed to look into this and get this bid for the coming year.
The Council also discussed the Snow Removal contract for the coming year.   President Rush had inquired with several towns and that several had used beet and brine solutions to reduce cost during icy road conditions.  Clerk – Treasurer Taylor agreed to bring this up with the town’s contractor.
President Rush discussed tree and bush trimming on 75th Street to be done by Vine & Branch.  
Engineer Voricek agreed to get cost estimates for speed bumps on Fairway Drive.   Other considerations were to close one end of the drive to eliminate through traffic.  Council discussed the pros and cons of each option.  Council Freihofer also commented that Meridian Hills Country Club had raised golf nets and additional 35ft.   
Councilor O’Brien had a resident request for a stop sign at Pennsylvania and Washington Blvd West Drive.  After further discussion Engineer Voricek said that an engineering study would normally be requested before action could be taken.  No action was taken by the Council.  
Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer Taylor submitted the Monthly Financial Statements prepared by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno. 
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the 2011 Town Budget Draft had been submitted to the City Office of Finance & Management for a Non-Binding Review.  The City OFM has a deadline of October 4th for approval.   October 19th is the first day that the Town Council can approve the budget.   The Town Council decided to meet on October 20th at 8:30 am at First Congregational Church to approve the Budget.
Motion was made to approve moving E-Peach Tree financial accounting software for the Town to a hosting server.   Approximate cost would be $300 per year.   The current software is on a E-Peach Tree server and that service is being closed by the end of November.  Motion was approved.
Old Business
Engineer Vorisek agreed to inquire about membership in the Metropolitan Planning Organization.  
Councilor Freihofer confirmed that the Nunnery Development Project had been approved by the City Zoning Board.
Council received an email reporting a missing stop sign at Penn Ridge.   Engineer Vorisek agreed to look into the matter for replacement.
Councilor O’Brien provided an update on the street sign project.  Several issue with the vendor were reported.   1) Didn’t remove the old sign posts and signs.  2) Some of the signs were loose or tilted 3)The posts showed rust and were of inferior quality 4)Wrong color green
Councilor O’Brien agrees to follow up with a recommendation.
Engineer Vorisek explained the 75th Street change orders 1) Casting  \repair -  paving near manhole was defective and needed repair.   2) Curb Repair   Council voted 3-0 to acknowledge the change orders.
Councilor Freihofer explained in detail a variance request by Mark Ford to add on to existing home south of Meridian Hills Country Club.   With letters of support from affected neighbors, the Development Standards committee recommended to approve the variance request.   President Rush suggested that Meridian Hills Country Club be notified and to table the decision of the Council to the next meeting.
Committee Reports
Streets and Thoroughfares Committee:
Special Council Meeting will be held to discuss priorities with DPW and City Council President Ryan Vaughn on Monday, October 11th at 6 pm in the Park Tudor Library.   Subjects to include Bridge repair, Bike Paths, and Green Way initiatives.
Committee meetings are scheduled for the last Wednesday of every month.
Report of Finance Committee:
Committee meetings to approve the 2011 Budget will be held at First Congregational Church on Weds, Oct 20th at 8:30 am
Report of Development Standards Committee:
Nothing further to report.
Communications Committee:
Nothing further to report.
Residents Forum
No Residents in attendance.   
Claims & Vouchers

 Clerk-Treasurer Taylor submitted August claims in the amount of  $22,367.14 and $18,578.95 for Sept.  Council approved payment by a vote of 3-0.
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	  Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted August 9, 2010
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  7/29/10-  8/11/10 (estimated)
	
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 8/12/10- 8/25/10 (estimated)
	
	
	4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 8/26/10- 9/8/10 (estimated)
	
	
	4,900.00 

	1997
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	77.25 

	1998
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	1999
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	
	376.21 

	2000
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	
	840.36 

	2001
	ERS Wireless (headset for Andy Jacobs)
	
	
	173.50 

	2002
	Crossroad Engineers  invoice #10443
	
	
	3,374.30 

	2002
	Crossroad Engineers  invoice #10444
	
	
	1,253.01 

	2003
	Bingham, McHale- August retainer
	
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2004
	Indianapolis Star
	
	
	
	
	6.24 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$22,367.14 
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	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted September 13, 2010
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  9/9/10-  9/22/10 (estimated)
	
	$6,100.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 9/23/10- 10/6/10 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2006
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.29 

	2007
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	2008
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	216.44 

	2009
	Stavros Lawn Service (see attached)
	
	
	725.80 

	2010
	Bingham, McHale- Sept. retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2011
	Crossroads Engineers (#10597)
	
	
	4,390.90 

	2012
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	158.30 

	2013
	Mike Russo (headlight, business lunch meeting)
	
	58.07 

	2014
	Tom Wood Ford (Invoice FONS260484)
	
	385.88 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$18,578.95 



The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

